## Oklahoma State University 2020 Biennial Review

#### **Table of Contents**

The Objectives of the 2020 Biennial Review	2
Introduction to Oklahoma State University	2
Core Values and Mission for Relevant Departments	3
Data and Assessment	5
Health Risks of Alcohol and Other Drugs	14
Intervention and Treatment Available for the Oklahoma State University Community	15
Program Inventory	17
Events, Programs, Campaigns, & Outreach	17
Peer Education Initiatives	19
Administrative Contribution	20
Strengths and Weaknesses	21
Policy Inventory	21
Accountability Procedures	26
Federal State and Local Law penalties	29
Alcohol and Other Drug Findings Reports	39
Annual Policy Notification Process	41
Recommendations	<i>1</i> 1

Oklahoma State University is committed to maintaining an environment that supports the health and wellbeing of its community members, while discouraging the illicit use of drugs and alcohol. OSU demonstrates this commitment through the continuous development of policies, programs, and services that support healthy lifestyles. The intent of this document is to meet the legal requirements of conducting a biennial review and summarize the various activities and programs that occurred OSU as they related to drug and alcohol prevention during the 2018-2019 and 2019-20020 academic years. In accordance with the Clery Act, biennial reports are maintained for seven years.

## The Objectives of the 2020 Biennial Review

As required by the Drug Free Schools and Community Act, Oklahoma State University is required to published a biennial review every two years to review the progress of alcohol and other drug prevention measures. This report will meet the six requirements as set forth by the Act.

- 1. Documentation of all alcohol and drug cases adjudicated at the institution and the accompanying sanctions issued for these violations.
- 2. Copies of the Policies distributed to Students and Employees
- 3. Identification of alcohol and drug programming that occurs on the university campus and a summary of their strengths and weaknesses.
- 4. Review of the university's alcohol- and drug-related policies, procedures, programming, and intervention methods.
- 5. Procedures for distributing annual Alcohol and Other Drug notification to students and employees.
- 6. Recommendations for revising Alcohol and Other Drug policies, procedures, programs and overall coordination.

## **Introduction to Oklahoma State University**

### Oklahoma State University Core Values

**Community** – Foster a strong sense of community based on shared governance among student, faculty, staff and administration.

**Diversity** – Respect and value the diversity of individuals, beliefs and opinions.

**Service** – Serving others is a noble and worthy endeavor and distinguishing feature of a land-grant institution

**Excellence** – Seek excellence in all endeavors and commitment to the principles of truth and honesty.

Integrity – Commitment to the principles of truth and honesty.

**Intellectual Freedom** – Believe in ethical and scholarly question that respects the rights of all to freely pursue knowledge.

**Steward of Resources** – Dedicated to the efficient and effective use of resources and sustainability.

#### **Mission Statement**

Building on its land-grant heritage, Oklahoma State University promotes learning, advances knowledge, enriches lives, and stimulates economic development through teaching, research, extension, outreach and creative activities.

## **Core Values and Mission for Relevant Departments**

Each department on campus has a mission or philosophy on how they will effectively obtain their goals. The following departments are relevant to the topic of this report and have been included below.

#### **Department of Intercollegiate Athletics**

It is the mission of the Department of Intercollegiate Athletics at Oklahoma State University to provide student-athletes with excellent opportunities to compete and win at the highest levels of college sports; to prepare student-athletes for lifelong contributions to society; to embrace equality, educational opportunity and diversity; to operate with fiscal integrity and compliance with NCAA, Big 12 Conference, and university guidelines; and to be a positive influence on the reputation and purposes of Oklahoma State University.

#### **Department of Wellness**

The Department of Wellness is committed to creating a healthy campus culture for students, faculty, and staff. The department seeks to promote healthy lifestyles and lifelong learning through the highest quality programs in the areas of recreation and wellness.

#### **Fraternity and Sorority Affairs**

The Office of Fraternity & Sorority Affairs fosters a quality fraternal experience which enhances student success, development, community service, and responsible social interaction.

#### **Housing and Residential Life**

Our mission is to provide safe, affordable, accessible, and well-maintained residential communities, which encourage individuals to value learning, inclusion, citizenship, and community engagement.

#### **Leadership and Campus Life**

To develop community and enhance student learning through meaningful opportunities to belong, serve, and lead.

#### **OSU Police Department**

To use proactive and professional law enforcement techniques to protect life and property, to enforce the law, and to prevent crime by making maximum use of available resources in partnership with the university community.

#### **Student Conduct**

The university's philosophy on student discipline is educational in nature. Oklahoma State University recognizes that students will make mistakes and, at times, decisions that do not align with personal values and university expectations. SCEA is charged with helping students reflect and learn from these decisions by holding them accountable for their behavior. Through the conduct process, SCEA assists students in ethical, personal and intellectual development as well as developing character and integrity. SCEA offers education, challenge and support to students struggling with behavioral issues, and makes appropriate referrals to other resources as necessary.

#### Cowboy Community Standards

**Integrity** – Exemplify honesty, honor, and respect for the truth in all of their actions. **Community** – Build and enhance their community. Understand and appreciate how decisions and actions impact others and are just and equitable in the treatment of all members of the community.

**Social Justice** – Respecting the dignity of every person is essential for creating and sustaining a flourishing university community. Act to discourage and challenge those whose actions may be harmful to and/or diminish the worth of others.

**Respect** – Show positive regard for each other and for the community.

**Responsibility** – Accept responsibility for learning, personal behavior and future success, and appropriately challenge others to do the same. Use judgement, be trustworthy, and take personal responsibility for actions.

#### **University Counseling Services**

UCS supports the OSU mission through efforts to assist students in improving the quality of life so that personal and intellectual growth can be fostered, values can be clarified and knowledge can be interrelated for use in improving the campus and larger environments for future generations.

#### **University Health Services**

The mission of University Health Services is to provide the students of Oklahoma State University with outpatient medical care, preventative medicine and educational opportunities that are of superior quality, accessible and affordable.

The focus that will guide University Health Services into the 21st century will encompass:

- Continuing to provide high quality medical services
- Further development of educational programs which stress adopting a healthy life-style
- Coordinating and utilizing University resources in the most efficient means possible.

A student advisory board works closely with the administration and takes an active role in establishing the policies, services and programs of University Health Services.

## **Data and Assessment**

National College Health Assessment Fall 2018
Oklahoma State university participated in the Fall 2018 American College Health Assessment. Below are some of the results from that survey that are relevant to the purpose of this report.

2A1: Have you received information on the following topics from your college or university? (Alcohol and other drug use)		
No	21.0%	21.9%
Yes	79.0%	78.1%
2B8: Have you received i the following topics from university? (Tobac	your col	
the following topics from	your col	

2A1: Have you received information on the following topics from your college or university? (Alcohol and other drug use)		
No	21.0%	21.9%
Yes	79.0%	78.1%

2B8: Have you received information on the following topics from your college or university? (Tobacco use)		
No	53.9%	57.3%
Yes	46.1%	42.7%

informatio on the fol your college/univer	3A1: Are you interested in receiving informatio on the following topics from your college/university? (Alcohol and other drug use)		
No	66.0%	67.3%	
Yes	34.0%	32.7%	

3B8: Are you interested in receiving information on the following topics from your college/university? (Tobacco use)		
No	70.4%	67.9%
Yes	29.6%	32.1%

8A1: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: Cigarettes?		
Never Used	76.9%	80.8%
Have used, but not in last 30	13.7%	13.8%
1-2 days	3.4%	2.3%
3-5 days	1.6%	0.3%
6-9 days	0.9%	0.6%
10-19 days	0.8%	0.5%
20-29 days	0.6%	0.1%
Used daily	2.0%	1.6%

8A10: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: E-cigarettes?		
Never Used	83.3%	72.6%
Have used, but not in last 30	11.5%	12.2%
1-2 days	2.2%	5.0%
3-5 days	0.8%	2.0%
6-9 days	0.8%	1.2%
10-19 days	0.3%	0.9%
20-29 days	0.3%	0.6%
Used daily	0.9%	5.6%

8A2: Within the last 30 days, on how		
many days did you use: Tobacco from a		
water pipe (hool		-
Never Used	80.6%	86.7%
Have used, but not in	45.00/	44.00/
last 30	15.9%	11.6%
1-2 days	2.1%	1.2%
3-5 days	0.8%	0.0%
6-9 days	0.2%	0.5%
10-19 days	0.1%	0.0%
20-29 days	0.2%	0.1%
Used daily	0.1%	0.0%

8A3: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: Cigars, little cigars, clove cigarettes?		
Never Used	80.9%	84.1%
Have used, but not in last 30	13.5%	11.8%
1-2 days	3.2%	2.9%
3-5 days	1.2%	0.3%
6-9 days	0.5%	0.3%
10-19 days	0.3%	0.3%
20-29 days	0.3%	0.1%
Used daily	0.1%	0.0%

8A4: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: Smokeless tobacco?		
Never Used	90.7%	92.9%
Have used, but not in last 30	6.1%	5.1%
1-2 days	0.6%	0.3%
3-5 days	0.2%	0.5%
6-9 days	0.4%	0.3%
10-19 days	0.6%	0.2%
20-29 days	0.3%	0.1%
Used daily	1.1%	0.5%

8A5: Within the last thirty days, on how many days did you use: Alcohol (beer, wine, liquor)?		
Never used	19.7%	22.7%
Have used, but not in last 30	15.3%	16.9%
1-2 days	19.5%	19.0%
3-5 days	17.2%	16.8%
6-9 days	14.1%	12.7%
10-19 days	10.4%	9.6%
20-29 days	3.1%	1.5%
Used daily	0.7%	0.8%

8A6: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: Marijuana (pot, weed, hashish, hash oil)?		
Never Used	71.7%	69.0%
Have used, but not in last 30	16.6%	19.1%
1-2 days	4.5%	4.1%
3-5 days	2.4%	1.9%
6-9 days	1.1%	1.6%
10-19 days	1.4%	1.7%
20-29 days	0.9%	1.2%
Used daily	1.3%	1.5%

8A7: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: Cocaine (crack, rock, freebase)?		
Never Used	96.5%	97.7%
Have used, but not in last 30	2.8%	2.1%
1-2 days	0.4%	0.0%
3-5 days	0.2%	0.0%
6-9 days	0.0%	0.0%
10-19 days	0.0%	0.1%
20-29 days	0.0%	0.1%
Used daily	0.0%	0.0%

8A8: Within the last 30 days, on how		
many days did yo		
Methamphetamine (crys	tal, meth	ı, ice,
crank)?		
Never Used	98.8%	98.7%
Have used, but not in	0.9%	1.2%
last 30	0.970	1.2 /0
1-2 days	0.1%	0.1%
	0.40/	0.00/
	0.1%	0.0%
3-5 days		
6-9 days	0.0%	0.0%
10-19 days	0.0%	0.0%
20-29 days	0.1%	0.0%
Used daily	0.0%	0.0%

8A9: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: Other amphetamines (diet pills, bennies)?		
Never Used	94.7%	95.5%
Have used, but not in last 30	2.9%	2.8%
1-2 days	0.8%	0.7%
3-5 days	0.5%	0.2%
6-9 days	0.4%	0.3%
10-19 days	0.1%	0.0%
20-29 days	0.1%	0.0%
Used daily	0.5%	0.5%

8B1: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: Sedatives (downers, ludes)?		
Never Used	95.2%	96.2%
Have used, but not in last 30	3.4%	2.5%
1-2 days	0.6%	0.6%
3-5 days	0.2%	0.3%
6-9 days	0.2%	0.1%
10-19 days	0.1%	0.1%
20-29 days	0.1%	0.0%
Used daily	0.1%	0.1%

8B2: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: Hallucigones (LAD, PCP)?		
Never Used	95.5%	95.7%
Have used, but not in last 30	3.7%	3.8%
1-2 days	0.5%	0.5%
3-5 days	0.1%	0.0%
6-9 days	0.1%	0.0%
10-19 days	0.0%	0.0%
20-29 days	0.0%	0.0%
Used daily	0.0%	0.0%

8B3: Within the last 30 days, on how		
many days did you use: Anabolic		
steroids (Testoste	erone)?	
Never Used	99.1%	99.4%
Have used, but not in last 30	0.6%	0.2%
1-2 days	0.0%	0.0%
3-5 days	0.1%	0.3%
6-9 days	0.1%	0.0%
10-19 days	0.0%	0.0%
20-29 days	0.0%	0.0%
Used daily	0.1%	0.0%

8B4: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: Opiates (heroin, smack)?		
Never Used	98.4%	99.4%
Have used, but not in last 30	1.1%	0.5%
1-2 days	0.2%	0.1%
3-5 days	0.1%	0.0%
6-9 days	0.0%	0.0%
10-19 days	0.1%	0.0%
20-29 days	0.1%	0.0%
Used daily	0.0%	0.0%

8B5: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: Inhalants (glue, solvents, gas)?		
Never Used	98.8%	99.3%
Have used, but not in last 30	0.8%	0.7%
1-2 days	0.1%	0.0%
3-5 days	0.1%	0.0%
6-9 days	0.0%	0.0%
10-19 days	0.1%	0.0%
20-29 days	0.0%	0.0%
Used daily	0.0%	0.0%

8B6: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: MDMA (Ecstasy)?		
Never Used	96.2%	97.4%
Have used, but not in last 30	3.4%	2.3%
1-2 days	0.3%	0.1%
3-5 days	0.0%	0.0%
6-9 days	0.1%	0.1%
10-19 days	0.0%	0.0%
20-29 days	0.0%	0.0%
Used daily	0.0%	0.0%

8B7: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: Other club drugs (GHB, Ketamine, Rohypnol)?		
Never Used	98.8%	99.4%
Have used, but not in last 30	0.9%	0.6%
1-2 days	0.1%	0.0%
3-5 days	0.1%	0.0%
6-9 days	0.0%	0.0%
10-19 days	0.0%	0.0%
20-29 days	0.0%	0.0%
Used daily	0.1%	0.0%

8B8: Within the last 30 days, on how many days did you use: Other illegal drugs?		
Never Used	97.0%	97.5%
Have used, but not in last 30	2.5%	2.3%
1-2 days	0.2%	0.2%
3-5 days	0.0%	0.0%
6-9 days	0.0%	0.0%
10-19 days	0.0%	0.0%
20-29 days	0.1%	0.0%
Used daily	0.1%	0.0%

9A5: Within the last thirty days, how often do you think the typical student at your school used: Alcohol (beer, wine, liquor)?		
Never used	3.9%	3.1%
Have used, but not in last 30	1.7%	1.4%
1-2 days	7.3%	7.6%
3-5 days	9.7%	7.6%
6-9 days	18.0%	16.5%
10-19 days	29.0%	32.8%
20-29 days	14.7%	14.9%
Used daily	15.6%	16.0%

10: The last time you "partied"/socialized, how many alcoholic drinks did you have?		
0	29.8%	33.1%
1-2	22.3%	23.6%
3-4	21.3%	21.2%
5-6	14.0%	11.8%
7-8	5.9%	5.1%
9-10	3.6%	3.1%
11-12	1.3%	1.0%
13-14	0.3%	0.1%
15-16	0.6%	0.5%
GE 17	0.9%	0.5%

11: The last time you "partied"/socialized, how many hours did you drink alcohol?		
0	30.5%	33.8%
1-2	19.6%	19.1%
3-4	29.4%	28.6%
5-6	16.3%	14.0%
7-8	3.0%	2.7%
9-10	0.7%	0.9%
11-12	0.3%	0.7%
13-14	0.2%	0.1%
15-16	0.0%	0.0%
GE 17	0.0%	0.0%

12: How many drinks of alcohol do you think the typical student at your school had the last time he/she "partied"/socialized?		
0	5.5%	6.0%
1-2	6.7%	7.2%
3-4	30.0%	32.3%
5-6	32.9%	33.7%
7-8	13.3%	10.5%
9-10	7.9%	7.8%
11-12	1.4%	0.9%
13-14	0.2%	0.1%
15-16	1.2%	10.2%
GE 17	0.9%	0.2%

13: Over the last two weeks, how many times have you had five or more drinks of alcohol at a sitting?		
2016 2018		
N/A, Don't Drink	25.8%	28.1%
None	43.5%	46.9%
1 time	14.6%	14.0%
2 times	8.4%	7.0%
3 times	3.4%	2.2%
4 times	2.3%	0.8%
5 times	0.7%	0.1%
6 times	0.6%	0.3%
7 times	0.2%	0.1%
8 times	0.2%	0.2%
9 times	0.0%	0.1%
10 times	0.3%	0.1%

14A: Within the last thirty days, did you: Drive after drinking any alcohol at all?		
Not applicable/Don't drive	14.7%	11.1%
Not applicable/Don't drink	22.0%	23.7%
No	46.6%	49.7%
Yes	16.7%	15.5%

14B: Within the last thirty days, did you: Drive after having 5 or more drinks?		
Not applicable/Don't drive	15.0%	12.2%
Not applicable/Don't drink	22.5%	23.9%
No	61.3%	62.9%
Yes	1.3%	1.0%

15A: During the last 12 months, when you "partied"/socialized, how often did you: Alternate non-alcoholic with alcoholic beverages?		
Not applicable/Don't drink	26.5%	28.4%
Never	13.1%	11.0%
Rarely	15.2%	13.2%
Sometimes	20.6%	19.5%
Most of the time	16.7%	17.6%
Always	7.9%	10.3%

15B: During the last 12 months, when you "partied"/socialized, how often did you: Avoid drinking games?		
Not applicable/Don't drink	25.4%	27.1%
Never	14.5%	13.3%
Rarely	15.6%	13.9%
Sometimes	13.1%	13.2%
Most of the time	14.6%	13.0%
Always	16.8%	19.5%

15C: During the last 12 months, when you "partied"/socialized, how often did you: Choose not to drink?		
Not applicable/Don't drink	23.4%	25.4%
Never	9.0%	8.6%
Rarely	18.1%	16.6%
Sometimes	29.7%	29.0%
Most of the time	15.8%	15.8%
Always	4.0%	4.8%

15D: During the last 12 months, when you "partied"/socialized, how often did you: Determine, in advance, not to exceed a set number of drinks?		
Not applicable/Don't drink	26.5%	28.1%
Never	15.0%	14.9%
Rarely	10.0%	8.7%
Sometimes	15.5%	13.9%
Most of the time	16.5%	16.9%
Always	16.5%	17.9%

15E: During the last 12 months, when you "partied"/socialized, how often did you: Eat before and/or during drinking?		
Not applicable/Don't drink	26.0%	28.5%
Never	1.4%	1.2%
Rarely	2.7%	1.6%
Sometimes	11.0%	11.9%
Most of the time	32.7%	28.4%
Always	26.2%	28.5%

15F: During the last 12 months, when you "partied"/socialized, how often did you: Have a friend let you know when you've had enough?		
Not applicable/Don't drink	27.1%	29.9%
Never	18.3%	16.8%
Rarely	10.1%	11.0%
Sometimes	13.2%	12.6%
Most of the time	14.2%	12.5%
Always	17.1%	17.2%

15G: During the last 12 months, when you "partied"/socialized, how often did you: Keep track of how many drinks you were having?		
Not applicable/Don't drink	26.3%	28.8%
Never	5.3%	4.5%
Rarely	6.7%	5.3%
Sometimes	11.6%	9.6%
Most of the time	18.3%	17.0%
Always	31.9%	34.8%

15H: During the last 12 months, when you "partied"/socialized, how often did you: Pace your drinks to 1 or fewer per hour?		
Not applicable/Don't drink	26.3%	28.5%
Never	13.3%	12.5%
Rarely	15.4%	14.6%
Sometimes	16.9%	15.3%
Most of the time	15.1%	15.8%
Always	13.0%	13.3%

15I: During the last 12 months, when you "partied"/socialized, how often did you: Stay with the same group of friends the entire time you were drinking?		
Not applicable/Don't drink	25.9%	28.2%
Never	0.7%	0.9%
Rarely	1.6%	0.8%
Sometimes	4.9%	4.5%
Most of the time	25.7%	18.6%
Always	41.2%	46.9%

15J: During the last 12 months, when you "partied"/socialized, how often did you: Stick with only one kind of alcohol when drinking?		
Not applicable/Don't drink	26.3%	28.5%
Never	2.9%	2.4%
Rarely	10.2%	7.8%
Sometimes	22.1%	21.8%
Most of the time	26.4%	24.9%
Always	12.0%	14.7%

15K: During the last 12 months, when you "partied"/socialized, how often did you: Use a designated driver?		
Not applicable/Don't drink	26.0%	28.7%
Never	2.1%	2.7%
Rarely	1.9%	0.8%
Sometimes	3.9%	3.5%
Most of the time	13.0%	9.5%
Always	53.1%	54.9%

16A: During the last 12 months, have you experienced any of the following when drinking alcohol: Did something you later regretted?		
N/A, Don't drink	25.9%	28.2%
No	51.1%	52.4%
Yes	23.0%	19.3%

16B: During the last 12 months, have you experienced any of the following when drinking alcohol: Forgot where you were or what you did?			
<b>N/A, Don't drink</b> 25.9% 28.2%			
No	55.2%	55.2%	
Yes	18.9%	16.6%	

16C: During the last 12 months, have you experienced any of the following when drinking alcohol: Got in trouble with the police?			
N/A, Don't drink 26.0% 28.2%			
No	71.9%	70.5%	
Yes	2.1%	1.3%	

16D: During the last 12 months, have you experienced any of the following when drinking alcohol: Someone had sex with me wthout my consent?		
N/A, Don't drink	25.9%	28.4%
No	72.3%	70.5%
Yes	1.7%	1.2%

16E: During the last 12 months, have you experienced any of the following when drinking alcohol: Had sex with someone without their consent?			
N/A, Don't drink 25.9% 28.4%			
No	74.0%	71.5%	
Yes	0.1%	0.1%	

16F: During the last 12 months, have you experienced any of the following when drinking alcohol: Had unprotected sex?		
N/A, Don't drink	25.9%	28.2%
No	58.5%	56.1%
Yes	15.6%	15.7%

16G: During the last 12 months, have you experienced any of the following when drinking alcohol: Physically injured yourself?			
N/A, Don't drink 25.9% 28.2%			
No	66.3%	65.6%	
Yes	7.8%	6.1%	

16H: During the last 12 months, have you experienced any of the following when drinking alcohol: Physically injured another person?		
N/A, Don't drink	25.8%	28.2%
No	73.3%	71.3%
Yes	0.9%	0.5%

16l: During the last 12 months, have you experienced any of the following when drinking alcohol: Seriously considered suicide?		
N/A, Don't drink	25.8%	28.2%
No	72.1%	69.1%
Yes	2.2%	2.7%

18A: Within the last 12 months, have you taken any of the following perscription drugs that were not perscribed to you: Antidepressents (e.g., Celexa, Lexapro, Prozac, Wellbutrin, Zoloft)?		
No	97.0%	95.8%
Yes	3.0%	4.2%

18B: Within the last 12 months, have you taken any of the following perscription drugs that were not perscribed to you: Erectile dysfunction drugs (e.g., Viagra, Cialis, Levitra)?		
No	99.3%	99.0%
Yes	0.7%	1.0%

18C: Within the last 12 months, have you taken any of the following perscription drugs that were not perscribed to you: Pain killers (e.g., OxyContin, Vicodin, Codeine)?		
No	94.8%	94.7%
Yes	5.2%	5.3%

18D: Within the last 12 months, have you taken any of the following perscription drugs that were not perscribed to you:
Sedatives (e.g., Xanax, Valium)?

Sedatives (e.g., Xanax, Vallum)?		
No	96.2%	97.7%
Yes	3.8%	2.3%

18E: Within the last 12 months, have you taken any of the following perscription drugs that were not perscribed to you: Stimulants (e.g., Ritalin, Adderall)?

No 92.2% 94.9%

Yes 7.8% 5.1%

31B5: Within the last 12 months, have you ever been diagnsed or treate by a professional for any of the following: Substance abuse or addiction (alcohol or other drugs)?		
No	99.0%	99.5%
Yes, diagnosed not treated	0.3%	0.1%
Yes, treated with medication	0.0%	0.1%
Yes, treated with psychotherapy	0.3%	0.2%
Yes, treated meds +	0.3%	0.0%

psychotherapy

Yes, other treatment

0.3%

0.1%

0.0%

0.0%

45A1: Wthin the last 12 months, have any of the following affected your academic performance: Alcohol use?		
This did not happen to me, N/A	65.7%	67.6%
Exprd, academics not affected	30.3%	31.1%
Received lower grade exam	3.0%	0.9%
Received lower grade course	0.7%	0.1%
Received incomplete/dropped	0.2%	0.1%
Significant disruption thesis	0.1%	0.1%

45B6: Within the last 12 months, have any of the following affected your academic performance:  Drug use?		
This did not happen to me, N/A	94.6%	94.7%
Exprd, academics not affected	4.0%	4.4%
Received lower grade exam	0.7%	0.3%
Received lower grade course	0.3%	0.5%
Received incomplete/dropped	0.2%	0.1%
Significant disruption thesis	0.1%	0.0%

## **Health Risks of Alcohol and Other Drugs**

#### Alcohol

Mood and behavior change, possible stroke, blood clot, arrhythmias and cardiomyopathy, steatosis, alcoholic hepatitis, fibrosis, cirrhosis, pancreatitis, dangerous inflammation that prevents proper digestion, weakened immune system.

#### Cocaine

Narrowed blood vessels; enlarged pupils; increased body temperature, heart rate, and blood pressure; headache; abdominal pain and nausea; euphoria; increased energy, alertness; insomnia, restlessness; anxiety; erratic and violent behavior, panic attacks, paranoia, psychosis; heart rhythm problems, heart attack; stroke, seizure, coma. Post effects are Depression, tiredness, increased appetite, insomnia, vivid unpleasant dreams, slowed thinking and movement, restlessness.

#### **Inhalants**

Confusion; nausea; slurred speech; lack of coordination; euphoria; dizziness; drowsiness; disinhibition, lightheadedness, hallucinations/delusions; headaches; sudden sniffing death due to heart failure (from butane, propane, and other chemicals in aerosols); death from asphyxiation, suffocation, convulsions or seizures, coma, or choking.

#### Marijuana

Slowed reaction time; problems with balance and coordination; increased heart rate and appetite; problems with learning and memory; anxiety.

#### Vaping

Nicotine addiction, mood disorders. Evidence of lung injury and death is linked to vaping use.

#### **Prescription drugs**

Sleep medications such as Ambien, Sonata and Lunesta: fever, irritability/life-threatening withdrawal in chronic users.Barbiturates & Benzodiazepines such as Valium, Xanax, Ativan, Amytal: Sedation/drowsiness, reduced anxiety, feelings of well-being, lowered inhibitions, slurred speech, poor concentration, confusion, dizziness, impaired coordination and memory/slowed pulse, lowered blood pressure, slowed breathing, tolerance, withdrawal, addiction; increased risk of respiratory distress and death when combined with alcohol.

#### **Opioids**

Codeine (Robitussin), Morphine such as Roxanol, Vicodin, Oxycontin, Percocet: drowsiness, sedation, weakness, dizziness, nausea, impaired coordination, confusion, dry mouth, itching, sweating, clammy skin, constipation/ slowed or arrested breathing, lowered pulse and blood pressure, tolerance, addiction, unconsciousness, coma, death; risk of death increased when combined with alcohol or other CNS depressants.

#### **Stimulants**

Concerta, Adderall, Ritalin: increased heart rate, blood pressure, and metabolism, reduced appetite, weight loss, nervousness, insomnia, seizures, heart attack, stroke, rapid breathing, tremor, loss of coordination, irritability, restlessness/delirium, panic, paranoia, hallucinations, impulsive behavior, aggressiveness, tolerance, addiction.

# **Intervention and Treatment Available for the Oklahoma State University Community**

In addition to the various programs and initiatives that are available to our campus community, Oklahoma State University has various different departments and resources for students, faculty, and staff. This section includes various different intervention and treatment options available for students on campus.

Student Counseling Center 320 Student Union Phone: 405-744-5458 Website: https://ucs.okstate.edu/	Student Counseling Center provides individual and group counseling, substance abuse assessment and counseling, distress and relaxation services, and services to students with disabilities. he Student Counseling Center provides individual, group, grief and substance abuse counseling.  Walk-In Clinic: The Walk-In Clinic (no appointment needed), is free and involves meeting with a counselor for a brief consultation session.  After the session, the counselor will make recommendations that may include referral to campus resources or other counseling services.  The Clinic is open 10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. Monday – Thursday.  TAO: Therapist Assisted Online (TAO) Self-Help is a completely private online library of behavioral health resources that includes interactive educational modules and tools to help you understand and manage how you feel, think, and act. Students can complete a self-screening assessment that will ask you a few questions about common problems, then provide you with some feedback for next steps you can take.  Access through <a href="https://ucs.okstate.edu/scc/tao">https://ucs.okstate.edu/scc/tao</a>
Call SAM 1-855-225-2726	Call SAM (Student Assistance by Mercy) is a Free 24-hour call center staffed with counselors who will assist you in getting the help you need. It's completely confidential.
Alcohol and Substance Abuse Center 320 Student Union Phone: 405-744-5472 Website: https://ucs.okstate.edu/asac/index.html	The Alcohol and Substance Abuse Center (ASCA) is staffed by two licensed substance abuse/mental health counselors. The Center offers individual counseling regarding drug and alcohol use, anger, personal, and co-occurring mental health issues, as well as substance abuse outpatient counseling groups. In addition to these counseling services the Center also offers state certified ADSAC/DUI assessments.

Debect Center	The Debect Center provides a quiet inviting and
Reboot Center 320W Student Union Phone:405-744-6434 Website: https://ucs.okstate.edu/reboot/index.html	The Reboot Center provides a quiet, inviting space for learning skills to calm the mind and body. This is accomplished by providing students, faculty and staff with the opportunity to utilize biofeedback and video-games responsive to stress physiology for free. As individuals relax the images become more vivid, animations more dynamic and ability to play a game increases. Individuals can go to the Reboot Center as often as they would like, and there is no appointment needed.
Employee Assistance Program Website: https://hr.okstate.edu/benefits/hrEAP	The Employee Assistance Program (EAP) is screening, assessment, short-term counseling and referral services provided at no charge to all OSU faculty, staff and their dependents who are experiencing personal/social, or substance abuse difficulties.
Telehealth Sessions through MDlive Website: https://hr.okstate.edu/md-live- open-enrollment-communication	Oklahoma State University employees may access virtual visits through MDLive. During these virtual visits an employee can speak with board-certified providers with an average of fifteen years of experience over the phone, through online video or mobile app. This is a private, secure and confidential appointment, prescriptions are sent to the pharmacy of your choice, and the average wait time is 20 minutes.

## **Program Inventory**

Oklahoma State University utilizes various different methods to deliver its programing regarding the prevention of the illegal use and abuse of alcohol and other drugs. In this section you will find they have been separated into three separate categories; Events, Programs, and Campaigns, Peer Education Initiatives, and Outreach.

## Events, Programs, Campaigns, & Outreach

#### **Alcohol Awareness Week**

Every year multiple departments from across campus collaborate on the annual Alcohol Education Week. Some of these departments include: The Alcohol and Substance Abuse Center, Oklahoma State University Police Department, Student Conduct Education and Administration, and the Department of Wellness. In the past this week has included presentations on the dangers of drinking and driving through a Victim's Impact Panel or Tipsy Tricycles. It also has hosted presentations highlighting the responsible use of alcohol.

#### **Annual Fraternity and Sorority Chapter Officers' Retreat**

Fraternity and Sorority Affairs host an annual Chapter Officers' retreat that addresses risk management concerns and best practices for chapters on responding to risk concerns. These risk concerns can include those related to the illegal use and abuse of alcohol and other drugs, in addition to other areas of risk.

#### **Athlete Presentations**

The Athletic Department hosts presentations on alcohol and substance abuse, one for the football team in the Fall, and one for all student-athletes during the Spring semester.

#### **Brew Review**

This program is an alcohol education program conducted in collaboration between the Department of Wellness and the Oklahoma State University Police Department. The program consists of a powerful skit that addresses drinking and driving and a facilitated discussion challenging students to create different means to decrease drinking and driving. The discussion also provides information to dispel the misconceptions regarding alcohol consumption on the OSU campus. Campus police officers facilitate a discussion of alcohol laws and violations. In addition, they conduct sobriety and breathalyzer tests on students who have been consuming alcohol under their supervision.

#### **Calf Fry Tent**

The Payne County Substance Abuse and Mental Health Coalition partnered with various campus partners to provide a safety tent at the entrance to the 2019 Calf Fry. This tent provided water, cell phone charging, and a place to wait for a sober driver. Due to COVID-19 pandemic, the 2020 Calf Fry event and therefore the safety tent was not operationalized.

#### **Drug Take Back Events**

In October 2019, we hosted an Opioid Takeback event and six students returned their prescription medication..

#### **House Director Orientations**

Fraternity and Sorority Affairs hosts annual House Director orientation designed to help those directors recognize students who may need assistance regarding the illegal use and abuse of alcohol and other drugs.

#### **Late Night Programing**

Various departments on campus provide a multitude of events and programs during nights and on the weekends. While some events focus on the promotion of legal and responsible use of alcohol and drugs, these events also provide opportunities to meet people, and have fun in a safe and alcohol free and drug free environment.

#### **Opioid Prevention Booth**

In January 2020, Department of Wellness hosted an opioid prevention booth and reached 102 students.

#### **OSU Police lead Alcohol Education Presentations**

Dedicate one officer as an Alcohol Education Enforcement Officer who focuses on prevention efforts directed towards impaired driving by providing approximately 100-125 drug and alcohol educational programs a year.

#### **Presidential Leadership Council Discussion**

Presidential Leadership Council facilities a "family discussion" in which they discuss the responsibility of following the law as leaders which includes abstaining from alcohol consumption until the age of 21.

#### S.M.A.R.T. Campaign

Oklahoma State University has provided various promotional materials aimed at educating students about the illegal use and abuse of alcohol through its S.M.A.R.T. Campaign. S.M.A.R.T. stands for:

- Set and know your limits
- Make a plan before you go
- Appoint a sober driver
- Responsible means over 21
- Think before you drink

The university has spread this message by handing out S.M.A.R.T. coasters, S.M.A.R.T. stickers, and other educational materials. Student Conduct Education and Administration and the Alcohol and Substance Abuse Center on campus also provide S.M.A.R.T. classes for students who have been found responsible for violating the Alcohol provision of the Student Code of Conduct.

#### **Sober Monitor Training**

Department of Wellness and Fraternity and Sorority Affairs collaborated to develop training of sober monitors in attendance at alcohol involved fraternity and sorority sponsored events.

#### **Study Natural**

In December 2019, Department of Wellness hosted a "Study Natural" booth that relayed information on opioid abuse during finals week and we reached 184 students.

#### "What Would Pete Do"

The Student Conduct Education and Administration Office offers a "What Would Pete Do" program that educates students on the responsible consumption of alcohol. The program aspires OSU student to follow five behavioral standards; integrity, community, social justice, respect, and responsibility.

#### 1 is 2 Many

The 1 is 2 Many campaign outlines a clear message that one victim is too many and that Oklahoma State does not condone any form of sexual violence in our campus community. All incoming students regardless of classification must complete an online training, while this training is focused on sexual violence prevention, it does contain components related to the effects of alcohol and other drugs.

### Peer Education Initiatives

#### Greek 100

A student organization advised by Fraternity and Sorority Affairs requires all fraternities and sororities have 95% attendance at various peer-led educational presentations. Up to 100 fraternity and sorority members are the peer educators for presentations on alcohol and drug education, hazing prevention, and sexual violence.

#### **IFC alcohol checks**

To ensure fraternities comply with the IFC alcohol policy prohibiting alcohol on property, IFC completes IFC compliance checks. Violations of the IFC policy are addressed through the IFC judicial process.

#### Share the W.E.A.L.T.H. Peer Health Education Program

Share the W.E.A.L.T.H. is a peer health education program established in response to the health issues concerning Oklahoma State University students. W.E.A.L.T.H. stands for Wellness Educators Advocating Lifestyles Toward Health. The program is comprised of trained OSU students who promote positive health behaviors, increase awareness of campus and community resources, encourage the use of critical thinking during decision-making process and create a support network for students. Peer educators develop, implement, and evaluate health education and awareness presentations and facilitate small and large group programs. Some topics include alcohol awareness, stress management, nutrition, sexual health, LGBTQ+, prescription drug use, and sleep hygiene. The Alcohol Education Program is a 45-minute presentation conducted by a trained peer education and designed to give students the opportunity to analyze personal drinking habits and learn about drinking laws and the consequences of breaking those laws.

#### **Student Wellness Council**

The Student Wellness Council is designed to improve the health and wellness of members of the Oklahoma State University community. The council advises and advocates for wellness programs and policies to align with the needs and wants of OSU students. The Student Wellness Council is open to students who are at least second year students, they must have a 2.75 minimum GPA, attend monthly meetings, and have a strong interest in health and wellness. This council serves as a great program for our students to voice their ideas and concerns.

#### **Wellness State Program**

The Wellness State Program is an additional component of the peer health education program that is specifically designed for Freshman Orientation academic courses. The primary purpose of this program is to address the specific health needs of new students. Program topics include alcohol awareness, stress management, nutrition, body image, physical activity, personal safety, tobacco, and sexual health. All programs are approximately 40 minutes in length and include an out of class web-based assignment before a classroom presentation.

## Administrative Contribution

#### **Responsible Sales and Service Training**

Staff members from Department of Wellness offer responsible sales and service training for local alcohol vendors. This training address selling and serving considering state and local laws, checking identifications, and risk reduction of overserving.

#### **Home Football Games**

Student Conduct in conjunction with Oklahoma State University Athletic supports and aids in behavioral concerns of students involving the illegal consumption of alcohol at home football games. Student Conduct employees work with OSUPD to eject intoxicated students who have violated alcohol policies from the stadium. The staff will meet with these students at a later date, and if found responsible will give students specific sanctions related to game day. Some of these sanctions include, Game-Day Community Service, Sobriety Check-in station, and a SMART Class.

#### **Prescription Drug Drop Box**

OSU hosts a prescription drug drop box inside the lobby of University Health Services.

#### **Opioid Response Grant**

The Oklahoma State Regents for Higher Education Campus Outreach State Opioid Response Grant has provided us the opportunity to connect with OSU's student body to provide awareness and resources for opioid abuse. We were able to disseminate educational material on overdose prevention, naloxone administration, and access to Substance Use Disorder treatment services and resources. We were also given the opportunity to attend the ODMHSAS Expanding Possibilities Conference in order to learn more about substance use disorder and naloxone. Opioid Takeback event, Study Natural, and Opioid Prevention Booth were all supported through this grant. All additional opioid programming was paused due to COVID 19.

## Strengths and Weaknesses

#### **Strengths**

- Prevention includes peer educators
- Prevention has been a collaborative approach and not left to one functional area.
- Started sober monitor training
- Built relationships with local event venue, Tumbleweeds
- Advanced tailgating initiatives in collaboration with athletics
- Hired an outside consultant to provide professional recommendations on tailgating
- Established tailgating compliance officers for IFC
- Increased the variety of topics and expanded to prevention on opioids
- Initiated a multi-agency prevention at a large county event, Calf Fry

#### Weaknesses

- We desire to expand our working group to more community agencies
- Presentations on AOD are not required outside of Greek 100
- Need to increase student involvement in our efforts.

## **Policy Inventory**

The following policies are those university policies that pertain to the purpose of this report.

#### Event Policy – 3.12 (OSU/A&M Board of Regents)

The consumption, possession or service of beer, wine and alcoholic beverages on the university/college campus, in university/college facilities and in university/college housing to include sorority and fraternity housing) is prohibited, except by persons of legal drinking age in the locations and under the circumstances set forth below. However, even in those locations and circumstances where beer and wine or alcoholic beverages may be allowed as an exception to the general policy, the following guidelines apply and must be followed:

- 1. No social event shall be called by a name that implies alcohol as the only beverage to be offered. (e.g., wine and cheese reception)
- 2. Whenever alcohol is served at an event as authorized below, there must be readily available non-alcoholic options

#### **OSU-Stillwater**

- The privacy of Family and Graduate Student Housing.
- In The Atherton Hotel and its restaurant.
- At special events and functions in the catering venues in the Student Union
- At special events and functions in the OSU Alumni Association Alumni Center Building and confines of any of its attached outside meeting areas
- In connection with collegiate athletic and other special events at athletic facilities:
  - In leased suites and club rooms located in athletic facilities (i.e., Boone Pickens Stadium, Gallagher-Iba Arena, etc.
  - On reserved parking lots/facilities on game/special event days, to include the green spaces within or immediately adjacent to those lots/facilities; and
  - In other areas and circumstances as approved by the Athletic Director and the President.

Nothing contained herein shall be construed to allow beer, wine and alcoholic beverages to be sold in or adjacent to athletic facilities, unless sold by an entity properly licensed by the State of Oklahoma and authorized by the Athletic Director to do so. The Athletic Director shall apprise the Board CEO and Board Chair before authorizing such sales in any new athletic facility or venue.

- At special events and functions in University facilities or on University property as approved by the OSU President, or his/her designee. All alcoholic beverage services must be provided by an entity licensed by the State of Oklahoma to purchase and serve alcohol to the public.
- The tasting of wine, beer and/or spirits in the classroom as a legitimate and strictly
  controlled part of the requirements of courses offered in the School of Hospitality and
  Tourism Management provided such activities are approved by the Provost/Chief
  Academic Officer and are a part of the approved curriculum and authorized class and
  that such activities are conducted during the regular class periods under the supervision
  of University approved instructors.
- Production of grape and fruit wines at the Robert M. Kerr Food and Agricultural Products Center (FAPC) and sensory evaluation and laboratory quality testing of wines, either produced in the FAPC or received from industry, are permissible provided that such activities are undertaken for the purpose of supporting approved viticulture and enology teaching, research and outreach activities, and are conducted under the control and supervision of assigned faculty. The approved areas in the FAPC are the Second Floor Processing Area and the Sensory Evaluation Rooms (149, 150, and 151).

#### Organization Policy - Alcohol (Organization Code of Conduct, II.8)

Alcohol: Student organizations that serve or permit possession of alcoholic beverages at student organization functions, on or off campus, must comply with any and all applicable local, state, and federal laws. This includes serving or allowing minors access to alcohol or providing alcohol to an inebriated individual. Organizations that choose to host social events with alcohol must fully comply with the third party vendor guidelines or with Bring Your Own Beverage (BYOB) guidelines. Third party guidelines and Bring Your Own Beverage guidelines are provided elsewhere in this handbook.

## Third Party Vendor Guidelines (Fraternity and Sorority Affairs Handbook) The vender must:

- 1. Be properly licensed by the appropriate local and state authority. This might involve both a liquor license to sell on the premises where the function is to be held.
- 2. Be properly insured with a minimum of \$1,000,000 of general liability insurance, evidence by a properly completed certificate of insurance prepared by the insurance provider including off premise liquor liability coverage and non-owned and hired coverage, insure the student organization hiring the vendor.
- 3. Agree in writing to cash sales only, collected by the vendor, during the function.
- 4. Assume in writing all responsibilities that any other purveyor of alcoholic beverages would assume in the normal course of business, including but not limited to:
  - a. Checking identification card upon entry;
  - b. Not serving minors;
  - c. Not serving individuals who appear to be intoxicated;
  - d. Maintaining absolute control of all alcoholic containers present;
  - e. Collecting all remaining alcohol at the end of a function (no excess alcohol—opened or unopened—is to be given, sold or furnished to the organization);
  - f. Removing all alcohol from the premises.

## Bring Your Own Beverage (BYOB) Guidelines (Fraternity and Sorority Affairs Handbook)

- Individuals of legal drinking age may bring six individually, pre-packaged, standard drink size beverages for personal consumption. The presence of alcohol products above 15% alcohol by volume ("ABV") is prohibited at any event. Any beverage combined with caffeine such as Four Lokos are prohibited. See information about standard drink size and common beverages below 15% ABV.
- 2. Individuals of legal drinking age that choose to bring an alcoholic beverage for personal use must drop off their beverages upon entering the event. Their beverages shall be clearly marked with their name.
- 3. When alcohol is dropped off to the assigned distributors the individual's identification must be checked for legal age to drink and then provided a non-adjustable wristband.
- 4. Alcohol must be contained in one central location and should only be accessed by assigned distributors. The alcohol should not be accessed by guests.
- 5. Distributors of the alcohol shall be of legal drinking age and sober during the entire event. Distributors must be trained and can not be sober monitors. There should be 1 trained distributor per 50 attendees that are of legal drinking age.
- 6. When individuals would like to consume one of the beverages they brought, they will need to visit the assigned distributor and show their wristband. The assigned distributor should mark their wristband with an X signifying the accumulated number of drinks provided.
- 7. Only one beverage may be acquired at a time. 8. Left-over alcohol can be picked up only by the individual that brought the alcohol at the end of the event.

#### Commonly Below 15% ABV

- Beer (except craft beers, which are often above 15% ABV)
- Wine (most standard red or white wines)
- Champagne, Prosecco, Asti, Cava
- Malt Beverages (i.e. Bacardi Silver, Mike's Hard Lemonade, Zima, Smirnoff Ice, etc.)
- Cider (Angry Orchard, Stella Artois, Woodchuck, etc.)
- Hard Seltzer (White Claw, Truly, Spiked Seltzer, Barefoot Spritzer, etc.)
- Pre-Mixed items (Bud Light Ritas, Skinny GirlMargarita, ELS Iced Coffee/ Iced Chocolate, etc.)

#### Organization Policy – Drug (Organization Code of Conduct, II.9)

Student organizations must not possess, use, share, sell or otherwise distribute illegal drugs on or off campus

#### IFC Alcohol (IFC Constitution Article XV, Section VIII)

The use and association of alcohol, illegal substances, or tobacco at any chapter or council community service or philanthropic event is strictly prohibited.

#### Fraternity and Sorority Affairs Dry Recruitment Policy – Fraternity

No fraternity, organizational member, or potential new member may distribute, consume, or possess alcoholic beverages at any recruitment function.

#### Fraternity and Sorority Affairs Dry Recruitment Policy – Sorority

All recruitment activities associated with any chapter, without regard to location, will be dry functions (I.e. alcohol and substance-free).

#### Fraternity and Sorority Affairs - Dry Housing

Fraternity and sorority housing located in the Greek Neighborhood, adjacent to campus is considered approved campus housing and therefore all chapter property and adjoining streets and alleys are alcohol and substance-free at all times similar to Housing & Residential Life alcohol and drug policies.

#### Housing and Residential Life - Alcohol Policy

Housing and Residential Life policy prohibits the possession of empty alcohol containers. Underage residents may not knowingly be in the presence of alcohol or under the influence of alcohol while residing on campus.

#### **Housing and Residential Life – Drug Policy**

Drugs are prohibited in all of our communities. Housing and Residential Life supports drug-free environments to help ensure comfortable, safe, and successful communities. In addition to the Code of Conduct, Housing and Residential Life policy prohibits the use, consumption, possession or being under the influence of drugs.

#### Student Code of Conduct – Alcohol Policy (II.30)

Consuming, possessing, manufacturing, distributing, selling or serving alcoholic beverages on university premises (including residence halls and sorority and fraternity housing) or at university-sponsored activities regardless of age, except as expressly permitted by university policy. Knowingly being in the presence of alcohol where it is not permitted on campus is also prohibited. The following are also violations on or off campus:

- a) Public intoxication or under the influence of alcohol
- b) Driving under the influence of alcohol or while impaired
- c) Actual physical control of a vehicle while under the influence of alcohol
- d) Providing alcohol to individuals under 21 years of age
- e) Social Host: Providing a location for any individual under 21 years of age to possess or consume alcohol
- f) Transporting an open container of alcohol
- g) Incapacitation due to alcohol
- h) Possession or use of a fake ID
- i) Underage in possession of alcohol
- j) Underage in a liquor (package) store.

Lawful and responsible alcohol consumption is permitted only in designated areas of the OSU campus, properties and facilities as authorized by the Board of Regents.

#### Student Code of Conduct – Drug Policy (Student Code of Conduct, II.31)

Acting or intending to act to illegally use, possess, sell, share, distribute, cultivate, manufacture or be under the influence of any state or federally controlled drug or substance. Possessing drug paraphernalia. Inhaling or ingesting any substances (e.g., nitrous oxide, glue, paint, etc.) that will alter a student's mental state. Knowingly providing a location for individuals to possess or consume drugs, or knowingly being in the presence of drugs are also prohibited. While the use of medical marijuana has been legalized in the state of Oklahoma, federal law continues to prohibit marijuana. Therefore, the possession or use of prescribed medical marijuana is prohibited on campus property and at University-sponsored activities.

#### Student Code of Conduct - Good Samaritan (Student Code of Conduct, I.F)

The university may offer amnesty for minor conduct violations to (1) a student who may have committed a minor violation at the time of a more serious incident or (2) a student who offers help to those who need medical assistance. If amnesty is offered, educational options may be explored, but no conduct actions or record will result.

#### **Intercollegiate Athletics Drug Testing**

Student-athletes are subject to drug testing within the parameters set forth by this policy. Screening will generally be done by a certified laboratory. Individuals will subject to undergo drug testing for the following: component of pre-participation exam, random selection, reasonable suspicion/for cause, testing for an entire athletic team, periodic monitoring or aftercare.

#### **Employee Policy**

In accordance with the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1988, Oklahoma State University hereby notifies all employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensation, possession or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in the workplace. Any employee found to have violated this prohibition may be subject to disciplinary action up to and including dismissal or be required to satisfactorily participate in a drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program as a condition of continued employment. The drug abuse assistance/rehabilitation program shall be one that has been previously approved for such purposes by a federal, state, or local health, law enforcement or other appropriate agency. The imposition of such disciplinary action or requirement to satisfactorily participate in a drug abuse assistance/rehabilitation program is premised solely upon a violation of this prohibition and does not require a criminal conviction. As a condition of employment at Oklahoma State University, all employees will:

- 1. Comply with the terms of this statement; and
- 2. Notify the University (through either their immediate supervisor, other supervisory administrator or project director) of any criminal drug statute conviction for a violation occurring in the workplace in writing no later than five days after such conviction.

Such conviction may, of course, result in the employee being disciplined or required to satisfactorily participate in a drug abuse assistance/rehabilitation program as 1-1205.5 specified above. Failure of an employee to report his/her conviction, as required herein, constitutes grounds for dismissal. As a further requirement of the Drug-Free Workplace Act, the University has established a drug-free awareness program for the purpose of informing employees about the dangers of drug abuse in the workplace, the University's prohibition of controlled substances in and on OSU property, any available drug counseling, rehabilitation and employee assistance programs, and the penalties that may be imposed for drug abuse violations. An Employee Assistance Program has been created in furtherance of the drug-free awareness program. Information about the drug-free awareness program and the Employee Assistance Program may be obtained from University Counseling Services. Reference is made to Policy and Procedures Letter 1-1205 and the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1988 as sources of information and clarification.

#### **Tailgating Policy**

Any OSU fraternity or sorority who wishes to participate in pre-sporting social events (tailgating) that are not contracted by Oklahoma State University Sponsored partners, must fully register and comply with OSU, Fraternity & Sorority Affairs, IFC, and any (inter) national regulations. All events must adhere to OSU Athletics tailgating policy. In addition, no organization can provide a common source of alcohol and must adhere to the Student Organization BYOB Alcohol Policy (with some exceptions).

## **Accountability Procedures**

#### **Student Conduct Process**

The responsibility for the campus student conduct system is delegated from the Board of Regents for Oklahoma State University to the Vice President for Student Affairs through the President. The Vice President for Student Affairs further delegates authority for student conduct to Student Conduct Education and Administration, Housing and Residential Life, and designated conduct officers. The goal is to resolve cases by the lowest appropriate authority for maximum educational benefit. To attain this goal, the University utilizes three types of conduct procedures to appropriately address alleged violations of the student code of conduct.

Meeting: Upon determining that sufficient evidence exists to believe that a violation of the Student Code of Conduct may have occurred, the Director of Student Conduct Education and Administration, or another conduct officer with jurisdiction, will notify the student in writing of the alleged violations against them.

Hearing: Hearing procedures are provided for allegations against an individual where suspension from the university is possible, if found responsible. Cases of suspension and expulsion are only processed through Student Conduct Education and Administration.

Committee Hearing: Hearing procedures are provided for allegations against a student where suspension or expulsion from the university is possible, if they are found responsible.

The Student Conduct Committee Panel Hearing shall consist of three disinterested members — one faculty member, one student member and one staff member — selected from the Student Conduct Committee.

#### **Possible Student Disciplinary Sanctions**

The following sanctions listed are potential sanctions that students could be assigned if they are found responsible for alcohol or other drug violations. These sanctions are all listed below. The office also has the right to add appropriate sanctions

Alcohol and Drug Assessments: Oklahoma State University offers students the ability to take Alcohol and Drug Assessments from licensed professionals in our Alcohol and Substance Abuse Center located in University Counseling Services. Depending on the type severity of the violation students may be sanctioned to a complete an Alcohol and Drug Assessment. Upon completion of this assessment, any recommendations from the counselor will become the student's new sanctions. Below are the three types of Alcohol and Drug Assessments assigned.

- **Alcohol and Drug Assessment A:** \$160 ADSAC/DUI assessment for DUI or drugrelated offenses that results in loss of driver's license. This appointment takes 2 hours.
- Alcohol and Drug Assessment B: \$ 100 Court-ordered drug/alcohol assessment for criminal charges that will not result in loss of driver's license (PI, UIP, fake ID, TOC). This appointment takes an hour and a half.
- **Alcohol and Drug Assessment C:** \$50 Non-court ordered University Assessment Not accepted in court. This appointment takes an hour.

Conduct Expulsion: Termination of student status for an indefinite period. Students who are expelled from Oklahoma State University are not permitted on campus or in university buildings, facilities or activities at any time for any reason, unless otherwise permitted by the Director of Student Conduct Education and Administration. Notation on the transcript is not made; however, a permanent record of the action is maintained in the student's record in the Registrar's Office. If a transcript is requested, a letter will be sent with the transcript to the requesting party/institution

stating the student has been expelled for conduct reasons. Only unofficial transcripts will be released to the student directly. Expulsion becomes a permanent part of a student's conduct record. Any refund of tuition or fees will be subject to the university's normal withdrawal policy.

**Conduct Probation:** A specified period of time during which the student is placed on formal notice that they are not in good standing with the university and that further violations of university regulations will subject them to suspension or expulsion from the university.

Conduct Suspension: The exclusion from enrollment in classes and other privileges or activities for a definite period of time not to exceed three years and until the conditions which are set forth in the hearing outcome letter are met. Students who are suspended from Oklahoma State University are not permitted on campus or in university buildings, facilities or activities at any time for any reason during the period of suspension, unless otherwise permitted by the Director of Student Conduct Education and Administration. Notation on the transcript is not made; however, a record of the action is maintained in the student's record in the Registrar's Office. If a transcript is requested during the period of suspension, a letter will be sent with the transcript to the requesting party/institution stating the student is under suspension for conduct reasons. Only unofficial transcripts will be released to the student directly. Any refund of tuition or fees will be subject to the university's normal withdrawal policy.

**Decision Making Seminar:** Through the completion of the Decision-Making Seminar a student will be able to:

- 1. Learn about the steps to make a well thought out and effect decision
- 2. Identify how they can incorporate the steps they have learned to make positive decision in the future
- 3. Identify their core values and reflect on if their values were reflective in their behavior that facilitated this assignment.

**Football Sobriety Check-in:** Students that are found to be responsible for alcohol violations relating to home football games, are assigned this sanction. They are required to be sober at all times while in the stadium for any future home football games they go to for the remainder of the season.

Game Day/Post Game Day Community Service: Students that are found to be responsible for alcohol or other drug violations relating to home football games, are assigned this sanction. Upon completion of Game Day or Post Game Day Community Service, a student will be able to:

- 1. Identify the impact that home football games have on the University and their involvement and role in that impact.
- 2. Define their responsibilities as an OSU student and identify how these responsibilities will factor into their future decision making on game day and in general at the University.

Marijuana Education Class: Through the completion of the Marijuana Education Class a student will be able to:

- 1. Develop strategies for reducing the risks associated with marijuana use.
- 2. Understand the federal, state, and local laws surrounding marijuana.
- 3. Explore the impact marijuana may have on success at Oklahoma State University now and in the future.

Parental Notification: Oklahoma State University reserves the right to notify the parents/guardians of dependent students regarding any conduct situation, particularly alcohol

and other drug violations. The university may also notify parents/guardians of non-dependent students who are under the age of 21 of alcohol and/or other drug violations. Parental notification may also be utilized discretionarily by administrators when permitted by FERPA or consent of the student.

Residence Hall Status Change: The university is able to alter a student's access to residence halls in four ways:

- 1. **Restrictions** on visitation to specified buildings or all university housing.
- Reassignment to another university housing facility as determined by Residential Life staff.
- **3. Suspension** from a university housing facility for a specified period of time, after which the student is eligible to return. Conditions for returning may be specified.
- 4. Removal from living in or visiting any university housing facility.
- 5. **Restitution:** Is compensation for the damage caused to the university or any person's property on campus. This is not a fine, but rather a repayment for labor costs and/or value of property destroyed, damaged, consumed, or stolen.

**S.M.A.R.T. Education Class:** Through the completion of the SMART Class a student will be able to:

- 1. Develop strategies for reducing the risks associated with alcohol consumption
- 2. Understand federal, state, and local laws surrounding alcohol
- 3. Recognize the hindrance that your behavior involving alcohol can have on your success at OSU and in the future

Written Warning: An official written notice that the student has violated university policies and that more severe conduct action will result should the student be involved in other violations while the student is enrolled at the university.

Please Note: While these are the most commonly assigned sanctions for alcohol and other drug violations, the Student Conduct office reserves the right to issue additional sanctions to fit the educational needs of students on a case by case basis.

# **Federal State and Local Law penalties** Applicable Legal Sanctions under Federal Law

Federal Trafficking Penalties						
Schedule	Substance/Quantity	Penalty	Substance/Quantity	Penalty		
II	Cocaine	First Offense: Not less	Cocaine	<b>First Offense:</b> Not less than 10		
	500-4999 grams	than 5 yrs., and not more	5 kgs or more mixture	yrs., and not more than life. If		
	mixture	than 40 yrs. If death or		death or serious injury, not less		
II	Cocaine Base	serious injury, not less than	Cocaine Base	than 20 or more than life. Fine of		
	28-279 grams mixture	20 or more than life. Fine of	280 grams or more mixture	not more than \$10 million if an		
	_	not more than \$5 million if	_	individual, \$50 million if not an		
		an individual, \$25 million if		individual.		
II	Fentanyl	not an individual	Fentanyl	Second Offense: Not less than		
	40-399 grams mixture		400 grams or more mixture	20 yrs., and not more than life. If		
				death or serious injury, life		
I	Fentanyl Analogue		Fentanyl Analogue	imprisonment. Fine of not more		
	10-99 grams mixture		100 grams or more mixture	than \$20 million if an individual, \$75 million if not an individual.		
Ţ	Heroin	Second Offense: Not less	Second Offense: Not less Heroin			
	100-999 grams mixture	than 10 yrs., and not more	1 kgs or more mixture			
I	LSD	than life. If death or serious	LSD	2 or More Prior Offenses: Life		
	1-9 grams mixture	injury, life imprisonment.	10 grams or more mixture	imprisonment. Fine of not more		
II	Methamphetamine	Fine of not more than \$8	Methamphetamine	than \$20 million if an individual,		
	5-49 grams pure	million if an individual, \$50	50 grams or more pure	\$75 million if not an individual.		
	50-499 grams mixture	million if not an individual.	500 grams or more mixture			
II	PCP		PCP			
	10-99 grams pure		100 grams or more pure			
	100-999 grams mixture		1 kg or more mixture			
Other Schedule I & II	Any Amount		•	jury not less than 20 yrs. Or more		
drugs (and any drug		than life. Fine \$1 1	million if an individual, \$5 mil	lion if not an individual.		
product containing						
Gamma Hydroxybutyric		<b>Second Offense:</b> Not more than 30 years. If death or serious bodily injury, life imprisonment.				
Acid)		Fine \$2 milli	on if an individual, \$5million i	f not an individual.		

Flunitrazepam (Schedule IV)	1 grow					
Other Schedule III drugs	1 gram Any Amount	First Offense: Not more than 10 yrs. If death or serious injury, not more than 15 yrs. Fine not more than \$500,000 if an individual, \$2.5 million if not an individual.  Second Offense: Not more than 20 yrs. If death or serious injury, not more than 30 yrs. Fine not more than \$1 million if an individual, \$5 million if not an individual.				
All other Schedule IV drugs	Any amount			\$250,000 if an individual, \$1 million if		
Flunitrazepam (Schedule IV)	Other than 1 gram or more	Second Offense:	Not more than 10 yrs. Fine not mo million if other than an inc			
All Schedule V drugs	Any amount	First Offense: Not more than 1 yr. Fine not more than \$100,000 if an individual, \$250,000 if not an individual.  Second Offense: Not more than 4 yrs. Fine not more than \$200,000 if an individual, \$500,000 if not an individual.				
		Federal Trafficking Pe				
Drug		uantity	1 <sup>st</sup> Offense	2 <sup>nd</sup> Offense		
	Marijuana (Schedule I)  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana mixture; or 1,000 or more marijuana plants  1,000 kg or more marijuana plants  1,000			Not less than 20 yrs. or more than life. If death or serious bodily injury, life imprisonment. Fine not more than \$20 million if individual; \$75 million if other than individual.		
Marijuana (Schedule I	100 kg to 999 kg or 100 to 999 ma	marijuana mixture; rrijuana plants	Not less than 5 yrs. or more than 40. If death or serious bodily injury, not less than 20 yrs., or more than life. Fine not more than \$5 million if individual; \$25 million if other than individual.	Not less than 10 yrs. or more than life. If death or serious bodily injury, life imprisonment. Fine not more than \$20 million if individual; \$75 million if other than individual.		
Marijuana (Schedule I	More than 10 kg marijuana mixtu	gs hashish; 50 to 99 kg Not more than 20 yrs. If death or Not more than 30 yrs. If death or				

	More than 1 kg of hashish oil; 50 to	Fine not more than \$1 million if	\$2 million if individual; \$10 million
	99 marijuana plants	individual; \$5 million if other	if other than individual.
		than individual.	
Marijuana (Schedule I)	Less than 50 kilograms marijuana (but	Not more than 5 yrs. Fine not	Not more than 10 yrs. Fine \$500,000
	does not include 50 or more marijuana	more than \$250,000, \$1 million	if an individual, \$2 million if other
	plants regardless of weight)	if other than an individual.	than individual.
	1 to 49 marijuana plants		
Hashish (Schedule I)	10 kg or less		
Hashish Oil (Schedule I)	1 kg or less		

**Applicable Legal Sanctions under State Law** 

State Statute	Act	Penalties Upon Conviction
37A § 6-101. A 1	Knowingly sell, deliver or furnish alcoholic beverages to any person under twenty-one (21) years of age	
37A § 6-101. A 2	Sell, deliver or knowingly furnish alcoholic beverages to an intoxicated person or to any person who has been adjudged insane or mentally deficient	
37A § 6-101. A 4	Import into this state, except as provided for in the Oklahoma Alcoholic Beverage Control Act, any alcoholic beverages; provided, that nothing herein shall prohibit the importation or possession for personal use of not more than one (1) liter of alcoholic beverages upon which the Oklahoma excise tax is delinquent	First Offense: Be guilty of a misdemeanor and nunished by a fine of
37A § 6-101. A 5	Receive, possess or use any alcoholic beverage in violation of the provisions of the Oklahoma Alcoholic Beverage Control Act	Second offense within Ten (10) years, in the state of Oklahoma or any similar law of another state: Be guilty of a misdemeanor and punished by a fine of not more than One Thousand Dollars
37A § 6-101. A 11	Consume or possess alcoholic beverages on the licensed premises of a bottle club unless such person possesses a valid membership card for that club issued by the club	(\$1,000.00).
37A § 6-101. A 13	Knowingly and willfully permit any individual under twenty- one (21) years of age who is an invitee to the person's residence, any building, structure or room owned, occupied, leased or otherwise procured by the person or on any land owned, occupied, leased or otherwise procured by the person, to possess or consume any alcoholic beverage as defined by Section 1- 103 of this title, any controlled dangerous substance as defined in the Uniform Controlled Dangerous Substances Act, or any combination thereof, in such place.	Third Offense within Ten (10) years, in the state of Oklahoma or any similar law of another state: Be guilty of a felony and shall be punished by a fine of not more than Two Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$2,500.00), or by imprisonment in the custody of the Department of Corrections for not more than five (5) years, or by both such fine and imprisonment.
37A §6-115.	Operation of whiskey still with intent to produce alcoholic beverages— Distiller business without distiller's license	Be guilty of a Felony, and be fined not less than Two Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$2,500.00) nor more than Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000.00), or imprisoned in the State Penitentiary for not more than three (3) years, or by both such fine and imprisonment.

37A §6-117.		First Offense: Be guilty of a misdemeanor, and fined not more than Two Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$2,500.00) and imprisoned for not less than thirty (30) days nor more than six (6) months.
	Engaging in activities or performing transactions or acts without proper license	Subsequent Offenses: Be guilty of a felony and be fined not more than Two Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$2,500.00), or imprisoned in the State Penitentiary for no more than one (1) year, or by both such fine and imprisonment.
37A §6-120	Selling, furnishing or giving alcoholic beverages to person under 21	First Offense: Guilty of a misdemeanor, and fined not more than Five Hundred Dollars (\$500.00), or imprisoned in the county jail for not more than one (1) year, or by both such fine and imprisonment.  Second/Subsequent Offense: Guilty of a Felony, and shall be fined not less than Two Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$2,500.00) nor more than Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000.00), or imprisoned in the State Penitentiary for not more than five (5) years, or by both such fine and imprisonment.
		ABLE Commission shall revoke the license of any convicted of a violation of this section.
37A §6-121.	Knowingly selling, furnishing or giving alcoholic beverages to	First Offense: Guilty of a misdemeanor, and fined not more than Five Hundred Dollars (\$500.00), or imprisoned in the county jail for not more than one (1) year, or by both such fine and imprisonment.
	insane, mentally deficient or intoxicated person	Second/Subsequent Offense: Guilty of a Felony, and shall be fined not less than Two Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$2,500.00) nor more than Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000.00), or imprisoned in the

		State Penitentiary for not more than five (5) years, or by both such fine and imprisonment.
		ABLE Commission shall revoke the license of any convicted of a violation of this section.
37A §6-129		First Offense: Guilty of a misdemeanor, fine of not more than Three Hundred Dollars (\$300.00) or by imprisonment for not more than thirty (30) days or by both.
	Powered alcohol—Unlawful use, purchase, sale, or possession	
	As used in this section, "powered alcohol" means alcohol prepared or sold in a powder form for either direct use or reconstitution.	Second Offense: Guilty of a misdemeanor, fine of not more than Seven Hundred Fifty Dollars or by imprisonment for not more than six (6) month or by both.
		Third/Subsequent Offense: Guilty of a misdemeanor, fine of not more than Three Thousand Dollars (\$3,000.00) or by imprisonment for not more than two (2) years or by both.

	Oklahoma Drug Statues and Penalties					
Schedule	Characteristics	Substances	Offense	Penalty		
I	High potential for abuse     No accepted medical use in US or lacks accepted safety for use in treatment under med supervision	<ul> <li>A. Opiates: e.g., acetylmmethadol, dextromoramide</li> <li>B. Opium derivatives: e.g., codeine and morphine compounds, heroic</li> <li>C. Hallucinogenic substances: e.g., LSD, marijuana, mescaline, BZP, psilocybin, DMT</li> <li>D. Depressants and stimulants: e.g. Qualuudes, GHB, Nethylamphetamine</li> </ul>	2-401(B)(1) Distribution or possess w/ intent to distribute (p.w.i.) or manufacture a Sched. I or II narcotic substance or LSD, GHB (or its chemical alternatives)  2-401(C)(1) Manufacture, cultivation, distribution or p.w.i. to distribute a synthetic controlled substance  2-402(B)(1) Possession of Sched I	1st Offense: Felony; not more than 7- yrs.; fine of not more than \$100,000  2nd Offense: Felony; not more than 14 yrs.  3rd Offense: Felony: not more than 20 yrs.  Felony; <life;\$25,000 &="" 1st="" 2-10<="" <\$100,000="" felony="" felony;="" habitual="" offender="" offense:="" or="" statute="" subsequent="" td="" under=""></life;\$25,000>		
II	<ol> <li>High potential for Abuse</li> <li>Accepted medical use in US with severe restrictions</li> <li>Abuse may lead to severe psychological or physical dependence</li> </ol>	<ul> <li>A. Narcotics derived from vegetable origin or chemical synthesis: <ol> <li>Opium and opiates</li> <li>Chemical equivalents to those listed in (A)</li> <li>Opium poppies and poppy straws</li> <li>Cocaine</li> </ol> </li> <li>B. Other opiates: e.g., methadone, dihydrocodeine</li> <li>C. Other stimulants and hallucinogenic</li> </ul>	or II substance (Not marijuana or Sched II(D)) w/o valid prescription  2-401(G)(3) Aggravated Manufacturing of a controlled substance in the amount listed below:  a. >1 kg of heroin mixture b. >5 kg of cocaine mixture c. >50 g of chemical precursors containing cocaine base d. >100 g of PCP mixture e. >10 g of LSD mixture f. >400 g of N-phenyl-N_1- (2-pheylethy)-4-piperidinyl propanamide mixture	yrs.;<\$5,000  2 <sup>nd</sup> or Subsequent Offenses: Felony 4-20 yrs.  20 yrs-life; >\$50,000  Required to serve 85% of sentence before becoming eligible for parole  Or subsequent offense: felony under habitual offender statute; 2x fine imposed by penalty and no s.s. or p.p.		

III	<ol> <li>Abuse potential less than schedule I and II</li> <li>Accepted med use in US</li> <li>Abuse may lead to moderate/low phys dependence or high psych dependence</li> </ol>	substances: e.g. synthetic THC (nabilone), amphetamine, methamphetamine  D. Other depressants and stimulants: e.g. amobarbital, glutethimide, Vyvanse, Ritalin  A. Compounds containing stimulants or depressants: 1. GHB products 2. Anabolic steroids or hormones 3. Barbiturates  B. Nalorphine C. Compounds containing limited narcotic quantities: e.g., codeine, opium and morphine	g. >1,000kg/1,000 plants of marijuana h. >50g of methamphetamine  401(G)(5) Subsequent attempt to acquire pseudoephedrine  2-402(B)(2) Possession of Schedul III, IV,V, Sched. II (D) substances or marijuana	401(G)(5): >14yrs  Misdemanor; <1 yr; <\$1,000  Or subsequent offense w/in 10 yrs: felony; 2-10 yrs; <\$5,000  Or subsequent offense more than 10 yrs later: felony; 1-yr; <\$5,000
IV	Low abuse potential relative to Schedule III     Accepted med us in the US     Abuse may lead to limited phys dependence or psych dependence relative to Schedule III	compounds  1. Prescription medication containing potentially abusive quantities of certain narcotics: e.g., Klonipin, Ativan, ephedrine, phenobarbital, butorphanol tartate, antiobesity medication (fenfluramine, etc.)	2-401(B)(3) Distribution or possess w/ intent (p.w.i.) to distribute or manufacture Sched V substance	<5 yrs; <\$1,000  Or subsequent offense: felony under habitual offender statute; 2x fine imposed by penalty and no s.s. or p.p.
V	Low abuse potential relative to Schedule IV	1. Narcotics containing nonnarcotic active	2-401(B)(4) Distribution or possess w/ intent (p.w.i.) to	Misdemeanor; <1 yr; <\$1,000

		1	,
2) Accepted med use in	medicinal ingredients:	distribute or manufacture an	Or subsequent offense: Felony; <5
US	e.g., limited percentages	imitation controlled substance	yrs.; <\$5,000
3) Abuse may lead to	codeine, opium, etc.		
limited phys	2. Compounds containing		
dependence or psych	pseudoephedrine or		
dependence relative to	ephedrine		
Schedule IV	3. Compounds containing		
	pregabalin		
	<b>Chemical Presursors:</b> e.g.,	2-401(G)Manufacture or	Felony; 7 yrs-life; >\$50,000
	d-lysergic acid, ephedrine,	possession of precursors w/ intent	
	pseudoephedrine,	to manufacture controlled	
	methylamine, etc.	substance	

**Applicable Legal Sanctions under Local Ordinances** 

Stillwater Alcohol Ordinances					
City Ordinance	Definition	Penalties			
Sec. 3-3. – Maintaining a place	It is unlawful for any person or any agent or employee thereof, to	Refer to State Alcohol Charts in this			
where sold contrary to law.	keep, maintain, or aid or abet in keeping or maintaining, a place	document on page			
	where alcoholic beverages or low-point beer are manufacture, sold,				
	bartered, given away, or otherwise furnished in violation of law or				
	the ordinances.				
Sec. 3-8. – Possession by	No person under 21 years of age shall be in possession of any	Refer to State Alcohol Charts in this			
underage persons in public	alcoholic beverage or low-point beer while such person is upon any	document on page			
places	such street, road, thoroughfare, highway, or in any public building or				
	public place within the city.				
Sec. 3-15. – Drinking alcoholic	It shall be unlawful for any person to drink alcoholic beverages while	Refer to State Alcohol Charts in this			
beverages in Public	in or upon any street, alley or other public place in the city except	document on page			
	that such beverages may be consumed or possessed by persons 21				
	years of age or older within the boundaries of an area designated as a				
	Business Improvement District (BID in accordance with section 3-				
	92(c).				
	Stillwater Drug Ordinances				
City Ordinance	Definition	Penalties			
Sec. 16-10. – Possession of drugs and drug paraphernalia	It shall be unlawful for any person to knowingly or intentionally have in his possession any controlled dangerous substance or any drug paraphernalia	Punishable as a misdemeanor under the Uniform Controlled Dangerous Substances Act, 63 O.S.§ 2-101 et seq.			

Additional information regarding Stillwater, OK ordinances and governing documents can be found on <u>municode</u>, or the City of Stillwater's <u>website</u>.

## **Alcohol and Other Drug Findings Reports**

The data included in this section of the report pertains to findings from Student Conduct Meetings, Hearings, and Committee Hearings for cases that involved a violation of an alcohol or drug violation of the Student Code of Conduct. These numbers include

those cases heard in Student Conduct as well as Housing and Residential Life.

	Not	Warning		Not	Warning	
Charge	Responsible	Letter	Responsible	Responsible	Letter	Responsible
Findings – Alcohol		2018-2019			2019-2020	
Empty Alcohol Containers	0	0	17	1	0	2
Alcohol Incapacitation	0	0	3	0	0	2
Alcohol Not Otherwise Specified	0	3	4	0	1	0
Alcohol in Boone Pickens Stadium	2	0	17	1	0	12
Alcohol in Residence Life Housing	78	4	227	59	0	232
DUI Alcohol	2	31	17	0	27	36
DWI Alcohol	0	0	1	0	0	2
False ID	0	4	6	0	2	0
Providing Alcohol to Minors	12	0	3	0	0	9
Public Intoxication	5	40	51	1	28	33
Social Host	38	0	59	16	0	48
Transporting an Open Container	0	22	2	0	4	3
Underage in Possession	5	26	51	1	3	28
Total	142	130	458	79	65	407
Overall Total		730		551		
Findings - Drugs		2018-2019		2019-2020		
DUI Drugs	0	5	0	0	3	1
Drug Incapacitation/Overdose	0	0	2	0	0	0
Drugs Not Otherwise Specified	3	0	0	1	0	1
Drugs in Residence Life Housing	12	0	13	14	0	27
Drugs - Selling, Distribution,				0	0	0
<b>Cultivation or Manufacture of Drugs</b>	4	0	7			
Possession of Drugs or other	6	25	41	2	9	10
Paraphernalia						
Total	25	30	63	2	9	10
Overall Total		118			68	

## Sanctions

	Ganet	Drug		Alcohol	
Sanction	2018-2019	019 2019-2020 2018-		2019-2020	
ADSAC	1	2	14	16	
Alternative Alcohol Education	7	0	131	85	
Assessment Follow-up Essay	24	4	79	25	
Behavior Reflection Essay	2	2	15	25	
Career Assessment/Resume	1	1	3	5	
Conduct Probation	22	8	128	55	
Counseling - Drug and Alcohol	21	3	32	13	
Counseling - Personal	3	1	2	2	
Decision Making Seminar/Alternative	17	8	48	67	
Drug and Alcohol Assessment	48	5	107	36	
Expulsion	0	0	1	0	
Follow Up Meeting	8	0	23	5	
Game Day Community Service	0	0	85	46	
Housing Termination/Relocation	1	1	0	0	
Housing Probation	25	24	222	191	
Marijuana Education Class	1		0	0	
Meet with Academic Advisor	1	0	1	1	
Parental Notification	33	27	311	218	
Party Partners	0	0	89	51	
Personal Autobiography	9	1	14	18	
Police Officer Interview and Essay	1	0	5	1	
Reboot Referral	4	0	2	1	
Restriction	1	0	0	0	
Self Help Meetings (AA/NA)	2	0	1	1	
SMART Class	8	4	252	139	
Sobriety Check-in Station	0	0	68	31	
Success Coach	3	2	11	4	
Suspension	11	1	3	0	
Victim's Impact Panel	1	2	14	16	
Warning	0	2	6	1	

## **Annual Policy Notification Process**

OSU issues the annual disclosure to all employees and students through a variety of methods:

- University Handbooks
- New employee packet
- Annual Notification with Clery Act
- Email sent to students and employees

## **Recommendations**

The following recommendations should be considered for the next two years.

- Consider what alcohol consumption looks like post COVID-19
- Develop short videos on alcohol awareness and consistent PowerPoint slides to be used in campus presentations
- Implement Sober Monitor Training for all fraternity and sororities
- Joining quarterly with Payne County Healthy Living Coalition
- Expand the Payne County Substance Abuse and Mental Health Coalition to community agencies
- Establish parent education initiatives
- Increase communication about the good Samaritan policy